Dear School Board Members,

Good evening.  I plan to comment on the following – a) net reductions in classroom instruction budgets while the total budget grew this year, b) cutting elementary strings 100 % inequitably targets low income (minority) children and says you do not deserve what others in Madison have, c) limited options offered to the public and pursued by the board -  fourth year that the board has not pursued with parents and the community ideas and possibilities for collaborations/partnerships for fine arts.   

The budget discussion items document distributed last week is not a budget it’s only one option of cuts.   The board needs to ask where the increased revenue dollars for next year will be spent and they need to ask for additional sets of budget cut options.  

Annually advancing only one set of a seemingly random list of cuts out of context of where the money will be spent makes parents and voters skeptical about the board’s decisionmaking ability and this year public skepticism will threaten the passage of an operating referendum for instruction. 

We may very well need money for instruction, but what do we need and what options can we pursue – referendum, private funds, grants for what Madison values.  The current school board will not get people to vote for a referendum if what Madison values is threatened and important questions are not asked now.  Voters will not have confidence in how and where the money is being spent and in how the board is protecting children’s learning and achievement through alternatives.  

We cannot continue the path of current decisionmaking, because this board continues to lead us toward a narrow, conservative vision for public education bankrupting our children’s learning.
A.  The District This Year had a Net Reduction in the Budget in the Classroom for Courses Held During the Day but Net Increases in all other Departments – 

· Net reduction in Budget Dollars for Instruction - I’m continually concerned that this Board has presided over net reductions in the instructional budget while total district spending continues to go up.  For example, the 03-04 budget increased $14 million.  There were net increases in spending in all departments, except elementary and secondary schools – these departmental budgets had a net decrease of $2 million – those are direct cuts to the classroom while all other departmental expenses increased, except for a cut in Teaching and Learning.  I’m not asking for off the cuff answers now – please take the time during discussions of the budget to ask the administration for this information and to discuss where the money went.  

· Public discussion of how the increased money will be spent at the board level is needed – Please ask the district administration how the increased millions in the budget will be spent – at least dollars by department.  Waiting until May for all the detail is too late. 

Also, it seems to me to be an illogical sequence to put out a discussion cut list first before showing specifically where our education dollars will be spent.  A budget that has grown more than $20 million in 4 years to more than $310 million with promises to protect math and reading is not comforting to parents or the public, especially since the total number of students remains unchanged needs more explanation – please ask those questions now.

At your recent news conference Superintendent Rainwater, Ms. Carstensen and Bill Keys talked about the $8+ million cuts in courses, cut in support for homeless and the gay lesbian coordinator, and many other important instructional issues.  However, one set of cut options seems inadequate to me.  The Board needs to ask for additional sets of options and have your discussions in the context of your educational vision.

· Focus on defending administrators – during the press conference the Superintendent and board members spent time defending administrators and telling the press the board was hammered on for cutting ½ the position of the fine arts coordinator. The board was “hammered” because you did not make sure that key instructional and community tasks the coordinator did would be handled via a committee of teachers as proposed.  Also, last spring Bill Clingan was to take this up in his Human Resources Committee – he did not follow through with this work and did not update the public at one of his committee meetings.  Am I proposing elimination of existing administrators – not necessarily.  

Board action and work needed toward good decisionmaking:  I would suggest that the Board:  1.  The board needs to have a public discussion about what the increased money will be spent on.  2.  We need to see a budget, and we need to have a public discussion of how the increased money will be allocated with opportunities for a meaningful dialog.  The public needs to feel confident that the board has done all they can to protect children’s learning – you’re not there yet.  3.  The board needs ask the administration more than one proposed cut discussion list – need strategies with proposed cuts and need suggestions for what else can be done except cut and referendum. 

B.  Cutting Elementary Strings and Fine Arts in elementary school nearly $1 million – Inequitable Cut that directly targets low income and minority children and is a Decline in Expectations for our Low Income, Minority Children 

· Negative message to low income and minority families – this cut directly affects low income and minority children – 30+% of low income elementary students want and do participate in strings – this percentage is continuing to grow in the elementary grades, which is exactly what you want to happen to have this success carry over to higher grades. 

The message the board sends to our low income students and families a) is one of lowered expectations - reading and math is enough for you and b) you don’t deserve the opportunity to have the academic benefits and joy of learning and performance of instrumental study that children from families who can afford lessons are experiencing.  Tell that to         who lost her instrument.

By not starting early, low income students, who are predominantly minority children, will not have the opportunity experience to play in Madison’s fine youth orchestras, jazz combos, because these children did not have the chance to start early enough, and fewer of these students will not take this up in middle school opting instead for a less challenging music experience – there are data to support this.

To the families of means, with this and other efforts to lower academic challenges in the district administration’s proposals – you are also lowering academic achievement for their children.  But they can, are and will continue to move to neighboring districts further lowering opportunities for all children to work and to learn in a diverse, challenging environment.  

· No data are provided to support elementary strings negative affecting children’s academic performance and achievement.  I am concerned when assertions are made but, there is no evaluation or any evidence that test scores are negatively affected by this course.  Based on the positive, improving information provided to the press strings are not affecting quite the contrary based on the claims the district makes to the press of increased test scores and closing the achievement gap.  

Gains from fine arts curriculum go well beyond the basics and test scores. Students become better thinkers, develop higher-order skills, and deepen their inclination to learn.  Test results show higher gains for low income children.  We have this in our fine arts curriculum – we cannot afford to slide backwards.  Teachers and the former FAC have presented this information to you.  
· District administration uses an old educational model to make its recommendation - the District administration used an educational model of instructional minutes developed before I was born to make their case for cutting this elementary instrumental academic course in its entirety.  Yet, the educational models of today are standards and benchmarks, which is at the heart of music and art curriculum – support for student achievement are the benefits children are gaining.  District administration ignores their own educational framework – learning, enagement and relationships.

Other cities are adding music and art back into their students academic day – including strings.  Test results for low income Hispanic children in Tuscon increased more than 30%.  That’s significant improvement in one year.  Federal funding for low income music and art programming possible.

· Inequitably targets elementary strings 100% and elementary music and art - For the 4th straight year Superintendent Art Rainwater has targeted directly or indirectly cutting the entire elementary instrumental course with irresponsible chatter about how this is a nice to have and other statements not supported by financial or educational data.  Instrumental teaches will be providing the board with corrections to the errors contained in the writeup – all incorrect.

No other academic curricular or even extracurricular activity has been cut so harshly this year or in previous years – 100%.  The reasons are all over the place.

Board action and work needed toward good decisionmaking – 1. Get the parents, students and teaches at the table – don’t threaten them.  I have offered to help for years, and I am still offering.  2.  Follow up on last year’s suggestion of team teaching and other suggestions that were dropped by administration.  3.  Limit enrollment in the short-term.  4.  Share the burden.

C.  The District and School Board Could Have Avoided this Annual Harsh and Inequitable Cut to Elementary Strings – Collaborations, Look to your Community Reading Model

· Opportunities for Collaborations Cannot be Overlooked - The board needed to follow-up and the District administration neglected to pursue community arts collaborations/partnerships and funding strategies over the past year, including approaches around the delays in hiring the outreach fine arts coordinator.  The Board did not have to wait for a fine arts coordinator to be on board – I and others with more experience in the community have offered to help and we are still willing.

Has the Board or Superintendent Rainwater reached out to the community to form a collaborative relationship with the community for the fine arts?  Not yet, and this year there was less of a presence in the community than there has been for decades.  The board’s inaction stands in stark contrast to committees that are formed for extracurricular sports, afterschool.  Over several years hundreds of parents, children and community members have asked for your help and to help.

Superintendent Rainwater emailed me today to say that Ms. Rita Appelbaum will fill be the interim Fine Arts Coordinator until a permanent professional is hired in this position.  I look forward to working with Ms. Appelbaum, and I hope she is open to including me and other parents/advodates for fine arts.  I am willing to help out.
· Look to your reading model – the success of the increased test scores is because you got the community behind your goal.  This model can be transferred to elementary strings – the community needs the board to begin the work now.

Board action needed to work toward good decisionmaking – 1.  Define partnership.  2.  Identify those areas that lend themselves to partnerships, alternative models – financial, etc.  3.  Use your reading success as a model of getting the community behind your goals and supporting work for our children.  Please don’t let children suffer your lack of actions in these areas.Summary:  I am grateful that some of the fine arts programs survived last year’s four part budget performance to fight again, but I am concerned that the board did not take steps since last year and we have lost a year of work a) to tell us how the increased millions in expenditures are being spent before you give us only one strategy, one distracting cut list, b) to avoid cutting in its entirety a program that reaches a large number of low income and minority children and c) to take steps to explore partnerships in fine arts or other valued areas.

I have made suggestions in all areas previously, and I would be happy to help again.

Barb Schrank

March 7, 2005

